## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The research on which this book is based has been partly financed by the National Endowment for the Humanities, the Mednick Memorial Fund, Ford, Mellon and Faculty Research and Travel Grants from Hollins College, and Grants-in-Aid from the American Council of Learned Societies and the American Philosophical Society. To all these institutions I am profoundly grateful. My greatest debt, however, is to the American Academy in Rome, which awarded me a Fellowship in Classical Studies from 1959 to 1961 and, in subsequent years, has continued to provide generous hospitality, access to a superb archaeological library, and a base from which to pursue my researches in Campania and the Eastern Mediterranean. I am especially grateful to the Academy for its support while I was a member of the Cosa Excavation Staff from 1965 to 1971; for its sponsorship of an exhibition on my excavations in the Casa di Sallustio in 1973; and specifically to Director Henry Millon for giving me the opportunity to complete the catalogue while serving as Classicist in Residence during 1975-76.

Special thanks are due to Lawrence Richardson, Jr., who introduced me to Pompeian studies in a graduate seminar at Yale, and who has been unfailingly generous with help and counsel at every stage of my research since; to Frank E. Brown who, first as my thesis advisor and later as Director of the Cosa Excavations, taught me the intricate skills of excavating, piecing, and reconstructing often very fragmentary plaster decorations, and, inadvertently, provided the idea for this book; and to Peter H. von Blanckenhagen, who has supplied friendly advice and incisive criticism throughout the years, thereby saving me from many errors, both bibliographic and stylistic. He and Lawrence Richardson have read parts of the manuscript at various stages, as have Bettie Forte of Hollins College, Sheila McNally of the University of Minnesota, Jacquelyn Collins-Clinton of Ithaca College, and James Packer of Northwestern University; I have profited greatly from their comments and suggestions.

Thanks are also due to the Italian officials who, since 1959, have granted me permissions, lent me workmen and equipment and even a drafting office on the site, and shared with me their abundant knowledge. Professor Alfonso de Franciscis, former Superintendent of Antiquities for Naples and Caserta, has given me gracious counsel and encouragement from the very beginning. To Doctor Giuseppina Cerulli Irelli, former Director of Pompeii and at present Superintendent of Antiquities for Pompeii, Herculaneum and Stabiae, I owe a special debt of gratitude for advice and help over the years, and for hospitality beyond measure. Others whom I take pleasure in thanking here are Doctor Stefano De Caro, Director of Pompeii;

Doctor Carlo Giordano, former Assistant Director of Pompeii; Assistant Domenico Pelli, whose ability to produce ladders and other equipment at specified times in outlandish locations was phenomenal; Assistant Vincenzo Sicignano, who supplied me with custodians; Assistant Albenzio Cirillo, who oversaw my excavations in the Casa di Sallustio in 1969 and 1971; draftsmen Ciro Iorio and M. Antonietta Oliva-Auricchio; and innumerable *custodi* of Pompeii, without whose friendly help it would have been impossible to do the basic research on the site.

A number of foreign colleagues have been generous with information and constructive criticism as well. I am grateful to Professor Friedrich Rakob of the German Archaeological Institute in Rome, and to Adolf Hoffmann and Karl-Friedrich Ohr, for specific information about the recent excavations in the Casa del Fauno; and to Professor Wolf Schirmer, Director of the Institut für Baugeschichte in Karlsruhe, for permission to study the unpublished drawings of R. von Schöfer which are kept there.

Adolf Hoffmann and Karl-Friedrich Ohr have also kindly read the sections of the catalogue that deal with the Casa del Fauno and the Basilica, and have made many useful suggestions and corrections. For permissions to study the paintings in the houses and storerooms on Delos, I wish to thank the Greek Archaeological Service; Professor Pierre Amandry, former Director of the French School in Athens, and Professor Charles Picard, its present Director; and Doctor Jean-Yves Empereur, Secretary to the French School and a generous host on Delos itself. For permission to examine the Kerameikos fragments I am grateful to Doctor Ursula Knigge, Director of the Kerameikos Excavations. It is a pleasure to include here a special note of thanks to the American School of Classical Studies in Athens, where I was given both warm hospitality during the last year and a splendid introduction to the most recent discoveries of wall decorations in Macedonia.

For technical help I am especially grateful to Vincent Bruno of the University of Texas at Arlington, who worked on the initial stages of the project and made the restoration of the First Style decoration in the Casa di Sallustio: to Esther Segal, Anna Kirkwood, Carol Hershenson, Erdmut Lerner, and Ann Thornton. editorial assistants; to Johannes Felbermeyer, Barbara Bini, and Akio Suzuki, photographers; to Kevin Sarring, James Marston Fitch, René Diaz, James Guthrie, John Stubbs, Nancy Lamb, Joseph Aronson, James Bodnar, Fikret Yegül, and George Hinds, architects; to Inez Longobardi, Rogers Scudder, and Lucilla Marino, librarians at the American Academy; to Richard Kirkwood, Shirley Henn, and Mildred Mitchell, librarians at Hollins College; and to an anonymous librarian at the Helsinki University Library, who located and sent a photocopy of one of the three known copies of Parland's otherwise unobtainable catalogue to the Academy library; to students Clare Morison of Hollins College, Catherine Kowalski and Richard Stewart of the State University of New York at Binghamton, and to David Baade, Daniel Jensen, and Bruce Allen of Saint Stephen's School in Rome, who assisted me in making the initial measurements on which the reconstructions are based; to Molly Wright, Elizabeth Dungan, Andrea Olmstead, and Madaline Spickard, typists; and especially to my publisher, Giorgio Bretschneider, who has made this book a reality.

Finally, no study of Pompeii would have been possible without frequent di-

rect assistance with measuring tapes and interpretation of the evidence on the site, and equally helpful discussions, often in a variety of fractured languages, with friends and colleagues. I am happy to thank here: Margaret Alexander, Agnes Allroggen-Bedel, Masanori Aoyagi, Alix Barbet, Fontaine Belford, Bettina Bergman, Elisabetta Bini, Marion Blake, Barbara Bowen, Lucy Braggiotti, Otto Brendel, Mary Jane Bright, Theodore Buttrey, Anastasia and William B. Dinsmoor, Jr., Eugene Dwyer, Karin Einaudi, Wolfgang Ehrhardt, Hans Eschebach, Cleo Fitch, Klaus Fittschen, James Franklin, David and Kevin Grose, Anne Coffin Hanson, Evelyn Harrison, Irene Kircher, Jud Harward, Helga von Heintze, Louise Adams Holland, Ann Koloski-Ostrow, Kalliope Kritiakakou, Wilhelmina and Stanley Jashemski, Diana and Fred Kleiner, Sarah Leach, Roger Ling, Archer Martin, Elizabeth Milleker, Stella G. Miller, Earnest Nash, Helen North, Anna Pappi, Inez Scott Ryberg, Helmut Sichtermann, Wilhelm von Sydow, David Thompson, Mariette de Vos, Elizabeth Lyding Will, and Lawrence Becker.

ANNE LAIDLAW

American Academy in Rome, July 1984.